# EMPOWERING DESIGN ATTRIBUTES FOR BODY-WORN REHABILITATION DEVICES A CASE STUDY: FROM A SHOULDER SUPPORT FOR WOMEN TO SHOULDERWEAR

Ву

#### Laurence Wong

## Bachelor of Science (Physical Therapy), Queen's University Bachelor of Science (Kinesiology), Simon Fraser University

# A THESIS ESSAY SUBMITTED IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF

# MASTER OF APPLIED ARTS in Industrial Design

## EMILY CARR UNIVERSITY OF ART + DESIGN

2013

© Laurence Wong, 2013

#### ABSTRACT

Empowerment is an important approach in physiotherapy, and is shown to have many benefits for clients in their rehabilitation process. This thesis considers whether the concept of empowerment can be extended from physiotherapy to the design of body-worn rehabilitation products. This study reviews current developments in the design of rehabilitation products as well as design theories that relate to empowerment. A research probe was conducted in order to understand if body-worn or carried artifacts are understood by wearers to impart a sense of empowerment, and what specific design attributes might most effectively convey empowerment. Findings were analyzed and documented as empowerment principles. A case study was developed to explore the application of these empowerment principles to the design of a shoulder support for women. This case study includes functional development through biomimetic design in order to determine baseline functional specifications. In the development of the product, research findings influenced the design such that it evolved from the conventional rehabilitation approach of "shoulder support" to a collection of concepts for Shoulderwear. This thesis demonstrates that feeling empowered is important to wearers of rehabilitation products, and that empowerment guidelines can be successfully applied to design artifacts.

**Keywords:** Empowerment, Biomimetic Design, Shoulder Stabilization, Physiotherapy, Rehabilitation, Design Research, Research Probe, Fashion, Anatomy, Biomechanics, Physical Disability, Shoulderwear.

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	i
TABLE OF CONTENTS	ii
LIST OF FIGURES	iv
ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	v
DEDICATIONS	vi
DEFINITION OF KEY TERMS	vii

#### 1.0 PHYSIOTHERAPY AND DESIGN OPPORTUNITIES

1.1	Inspiration	2
1.2	Hypothesis	3
1.3	Research Questions	3
1.4	Overview	4
1.5	Introduction	5

#### 2.0 THEORY

2.1	Rehabilitation Products and Design	11
2.2	From Designing Pleasurable Products to Empowering Rehabilitation Devices	12
2.3	Precedent Research	16
2.4	Research Probes	27

#### 3.0 METHODOLOGY

3.1	Research Probe Development	29
3.2	Research Probe Kit	30
3.3	Research Probe Results	35

#### 4.0 ANALYSIS

4.1	Summary of Key Findings	46
4.2	Key Points	48
4.3	Insights for Empowering Women Through Design	48

#### 5.0 SHOULDERWEAR: A CASE STUDY OF DESIGN FOR EMPOWERMENT

5.1	Design Brief	51
5.2	Biomimetics Research	52
5.3	Exploring Empowerment in the Studio	58
5.4	The Developed Prototype	64

#### 6.0 CONCLUDING THOUGHTS

6.1	Implications for Designers	67
6.2	Implications for the Health Care System	67
6.3	Implications for the Medical System	68
6.4	Further Research Questions	69

6.5	Conclusion	69
WORKS	CITED AND CONSULTED	71
APPEND	NCES	
	Appendix A: Letter of Invitation & Consent	78
	Appendix B: Digital Image and Audio Release Agreement	81
	Appendix C: Lisica iPad Application and Website Pages	83
	Appendix D: Lisica Shoulderwear Variations and Design Features	93

## LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.	Rehabilitation products and Stakeholders	9
Figure 2.	Abraham Maslow's Hierarchy of Needs	13
Figure 3.	Patrick Jordan's Hierarchy of Consumer Needs	14
Figure 4.	Research Precedent: Review of Shoulder Supports	17
Figure 5.	Research Precedent: A Detailed Shoulder Support Analys	19
Figure 6.	Research Precedent: Bespoke Fairings	21
Figure 7.	Research Precedent: Fashionable Eyeglasses	24
Figure 8.	Research Probe Prototypes	30
Figure 9.	Contents of Research Probe Kit	33
Figure 10.	Research Probe Instructions	34
Figure 11.	Research Probe Results: Word Frequency	35
Figure 12.	Research Probe Results: Diana	36
Figure 13.	Research Probe Results: Zoe	37
Figure 14.	Research Probe Results: Attention from Others	39
Figure 15.	Research Probe Results: Functional and Sensory Empowerment	41
Figure 16.	Research Probe Results: Items Symbolizing Empowerment	42
Figure 17.	Research Probe Results: Empowerment Through Self-Expression	43
Figure 18.	Research Probe Results: Different Empowerment From Glasses	44
Figure 19.	Biomimetics Research: Bones, Ligaments and Muscles	53
Figure 20.	Biomimetics Research: Muscles Forces	54
Figure 21.	Biomimetics Research: Surface Anatomy	55
Figure 22.	Biomimetics Research: Stability Taping	56
Figure 23.	Biomimetics Research: Progression from Drawings to Mock-Ups	57
Figure 24.	Designing Shoulderwear: Initial Concept Drawing	58
Figure 25.	Designing Shoulderwear: Counterbalance Design	59
Figure 26.	Designing Shoulderwear: Identifying Key Components	60
Figure 27.	Designing Shoulderwear: Early 3D Sketches or Mock-Ups	61
Figure 28.	Designing Shoulderwear: Researching Posture Control	62
Figure 29.	Designing Shoulderwear: Further Design Explorations	62
Figure 30.	Designing Shoulderwear: Fun and Provocative Design Explorations	63
Figure 31.	Designing Shoulderwear: Dance and Yoga Inspired Designs	. 63
Figure 32.	Designing Shoulderwear: Preliminary Rendering of a Developed Prototype	65

## ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

## The Emily Carr University Community

I'd like to thank everyone that has helped and supported throughout my journey in the Masters of Applied Arts Program. A special thanks to Jonathan Aitken, Mark Baumgartner, Tom Becher, Christian Blythe, Cameron Cartiere, Angeles Hernandez Correa, Heather Fitzgerald, Hélène Day Fraser, Jen Heibert, Chris Hethrington, Roman Izdebski, Chris Jones, Lois Klassen, Simon Levin, Kyla Mallett, Erin Seeland, Scott Staniland and Bonne Zabolotney.

To Louise St. Pierre, my supervisor, motivator and mentor: "thank you" are only the first two words in expressing how grateful I am to have had you with me on this amazing journey.

To my Family and Friends - my gratitude goes beyond words.

#### Additional Acknowledgements:

Industrial Design (Dana Ramler, Kathleen Westerhout, Mira Yung, Maggie Breslin, Kate Fletcher, Nicole Barrett) Physician (Dr. Gordon Taylor, MD) Physiotherapy (Ian Dennison, BSc.PT) Communication Design (Johannes Schut) Occupational Therapy (Melissa Austin, MSc.OT) Fashion Design (Hélène Day Fraser, MAA) Textiles Design (Katherine Soucie, MAA - candidate)

Finally, I'd like to extend a special thank you to the participants in my thesis research.

to those who have inspired me

## **DEFINITION OF KEY TERMS**

The definitions in **bold** the table below were provided by the Oxford Dictionaries Online and the terms in italics are working definitions for the purposes of this thesis paper.

Term	Definition
Anatomy	the branch of science concerned with the bodily structure of humans
Authority	the power or right to give orders and make decisions
Autonomy	the right or condition of self-govern
Biomechanics	the study of the mechanical laws relating to the movement or structure of the
	human body
Biomimetics	study of the structure and function of biological systems as models for the
	design and engineering of materials and machines.
Dignity	the state or quality of being worthy of honour or respect
Empowerment	giving (someone) the authority or power to do something: "make
	(someone) stronger and more confident", especially in controlling
	their life and claiming their rights
Enable	to give (someone) the authority or means to do something
Physical Disability (short term)	a temporary physical condition that limits a person's movements, senses, or
(Short term)	activities - eventual recovery to within normal limits
Physical Disability	a physical condition that limits a person's movements, senses, or activities in
(long term)	some capacity indefinitely
Physical Therapy	the treatment of disease, injury, or deformity by physical methods such as
	exercise, heat treatment, and massage rather than by drugs or surgery.
Rehabilitation Device (assistive device)	any device designed or adapted to help people with physical disorders to perform actions, tasks, and activities
Self-Identity	the recognition of one's potential and qualities as an individual, especially in
	relation to social context

Term	Definition
Client-Centered Treatment	a physiotherapy approach that addresses the specific needs of clients on an
	individual basis while maintaining their autonomy and dignity
Functional Empowerment	gaining a sense of empowerment when a tool or device works reliably and effectively
Private Empowerment	gaining a sense of empowerment without any positive attention from others
Public Empowerment	gaining a sense of empowerment from the positive attention of others
Sensory Empowerment	gaining a sense of empowerment from physical or emotional experiences related to tactile qualities
Shoulderwear	a fashionable shoulder support for women
Shoulder Instability	a reduced ability for the ball to remain secure against the socket of the shoulder joint
Shoulder Stabilization	increasing the security of the ball against the socket of the shoulder joint
A Shoulder Support	an assistive device that aids in securing the ball against the socket of the shoulder joint at rest and during movement
A Shoulder Brace	a device that immobilizes the shoulder joint to prevent movement

# 1.0 PHYSIOTHERAPY AND DESIGN OPPORTUNITIES

#### 1.1 Inspiration

"Makers (designers) do not so much see what is there physically in front of them but rather see what might be there, what could become of what is there before them."

-Cameron Tonkinwise (6)

As a physiotherapy student in the second year of my studies I recall a guest speaker sharing his experience of living with a prosthetic lower leg. I was struck by his excitement as he described how the prosthetic leg enabled him to mountain bike, hike and perform essentially all the activities he participated in prior to the amputation of his lower leg. The guest speaker said he liked the hi-tech look and the image it projected to others. He also reported he liked displaying the mechanical components of the prosthetic leg rather than covering over the prosthetic with a flesh coloured moulding. The speaker stated feeling especially proud of his latest prosthetic leg because his feedback and input to his technician led to improvements over the last version. In fact, he had reportedly gone through three sets of prosthetic legs and was currently "test driving" the fourth version.

The experience of this speaker resonated with me because it demonstrated how an *assistive device* was essentially being described as *empowering*. In my current physiotherapy practice I continue to be aware of design's influence on clients, in particular, how rehabilitation devices influence the feelings of clients in private and in the public domain. Clients often report their experiences with a rehabilitation device as positive or negative which I relate to as empowering or disempowering experiences because of the impact these experiences have on their quality of life. I have questioned how a rehabilitation device that physically enabled clients can still leave them feeling disempowered. These observations and questions about the design of rehabilitation products was my inspiration to pursue a Masters of Applied Arts in Design and the impetus for this study on designing for empowerment. As a physiotherapist I understand how rehabilitation devices should work, but as a designer I see what these devices can become and the potential benefits of rehabilitation products that empower their users.

## 1.2 Hypothesis

I hypothesize that objects possess attributes that can provide users with a sense of empowerment and that these empowering qualities can be identified and applied to the design of body-worn rehabilitation devices.

## 1.3 Research Questions

- 1. How do users understand the term *empowerment*?
- 2. What objects do users find empowering?
- 3. What are the key empowering design qualities that can be applied in the design of body-worn rehabilitation products?
- 4. How can a rehabilitation device be designed to embody empowerment?

#### 1.4 Overview

This thesis study is an investigation into how objects and experiences empower users and whether or not specific empowering qualities can be identified and applied to wearable rehabilitation devices. The design of Shoulderwear, a fashionable shoulder support for women, is a case study that applies the research findings of this thesis study to a wearable shoulder support for women.

This paper examined the empowerment of clients in the practice of physiotherapy to provide a better understanding of its role in the rehabilitation process. The system around the development and distribution of body-worn rehabilitation products was also analyzed to identify where the empowerment gaps occur between rehabilitation products and clients.

Design research for this thesis study included a literature review, precedent research and a research probe. From the literature review, articles by Bruno Latour and Abraham Maslow were most relevant to this thesis study. Patrick Jordan's book, *Designing Pleasurable Objects*, takes a holistic approach to pleasure-based design and serves as a model for empowerment for design and the inclusion of pleasure into rehabilitation devices. Several assistive medical devices were studied to compare and contrast design attributes that promote or impede user empowerment. The precedent research also examined the role of fashion in empowering wearers and how fashion may be applied to the design of bodyworn rehabilitation devices. A literature review on research probes was performed to determine the methods and activities commonly used and the type of information that form of research can yield.

A research probe was developed for this thesis study to gain insight into how objects generate the feeling of empowerment within their users. For the purposes of this thesis study the probe focused on women and the research findings were applied in the design of Shoulderwear for women. Shoulderwear is a case study that uses the design of a women's shoulder support as an example of how body-worn rehabilitation devices can incorporate the research probe findings on objects and empowerment. Analysis of the research probe results identified trends of objects that promote empowerment. Attributes related to empowerment are summarized to offer insights for designing rehabilitation devices that empower wearers and are synthesized in the case study. Several prototypes were created to transition the typical shoulder supports into Shoulderwear. Biomimetic research was also performed to develop a more effective system of stabilizing the shoulder joint.

#### 1.5 Introduction

#### Empowerment in Physiotherapy

Empowerment in the health professions is the incorporation of an ideology concerned with choice and responsibility, skill development, and clients' quality of life (Aujoulat, d'Hoore, and Deccache 5). Physiotherapy is a health profession that provides treatment for any disease, injury, or deformity by physical methods such as exercise, heat treatment, and massage rather than by drugs or surgery (Oxford Dictionaries Online). In physiotherapy, client empowerment is a key component to a holistic treatment approach that includes addressing the physical rehabilitation and being a part of their supporting system. Acquiring a physical disability impacts the lives of pople beyond the anatomical structures of the body. For example, injuries from a motor vehicle accident may leave a client unable to work or perform normal daily activities. A sense of powerlessness may result when they now have to rely on others to perform basic tasks such as getting dressed and other activities of daily living. Being unable to work can also lead to a shift in identity from being *able-bodied* and productive to being *disabled* and unproductive. The professional practice of physiotherapy empowers clients by respecting them, maintaining their dignity, providing them with authority over their treatments, and equipping them with tools to recover independently. The empowerment of clients may help them overcome feelings of helplessness and prevent self-limiting behaviors that often delay the rehabilitation process.

The professional practice of physiotherapy has been developed to maintain client empowerment throughout the rehabilitation process as a method to minimize the power differential between clients and the therapist (College of Physical Therapists of Ontario 2). Client empowerment in the rehabilitation process also aids in the development of a good rapport by establishing mutual respect, maintaining client dignity and allowing the client to remain autonomous. In fact, the term *client* is preferred over the term *patient* because being a *patient* implies that the recovery process occurs passively whereas a *client* is actively participating in the rehabilitation process.

Another example of empowerment in physiotherapy is the procedure of *informed consent*. This process presents all the appropriate treatment options to the client (including the risks and benefits) to them with the knowledge needed to make an informed decision on a treatment best suited for them. For example, a client may choose ice as the best treatment option despite learning electrical nerve stimulation treatment may reduce pain more effectively. Giving clients the authority to decide which treatment will be applied on them is empowerment through *informed consent*. Client authority is also evident in several other areas of physiotherapy such as the right to withdraw consent to treatment at any time and whether or not clients will comply with their physiotherapists' recommendations.

Educating clients about their medical condition, or injury, and prognosis is also used by physiotherapists to empower clients (Pellino et al. 48 and Johansson et al. 84). In my clinical experience, educating clients about their injury and prognosis is empowering because they possess knowledge related to the mechanism of injury (what's wrong) and the stages of their recovery (how it will get better).

Physical empowerment of clients also occurs with the prescription of rehabilitation exercises and pain management strategies. Providing clients with pain management tools allows them to regain control over their pain symptoms rather than relying on health care professionals to reduce their pain (Green et al. 306). Regaining independence in the control of pain symptoms helps to counteract feelings of helplessness. The prescription of rehabilitation exercises empower because the rehabilitation outcomes become highly dependent on clients' active participation to recover successfully. As with the right to withdraw consent, clients maintain their authority by having the choice as to whether or not to perform their exercises. The range of avenues that physiotherapists use to engender empowerment attests to the commitment the profession has to maintaining the dignity and autonomy of clients.

Although there is much attention placed on maintaining a client's empowerment in the clinical setting, there is little consideration for client empowerment in the current system of rehabilitation product development and prescription. This thesis study uses the Oxford Dictionaries Online definition of an *assistive device* to also describe *rehabilitation products and devices*. These items can be "any device designed or adapted to help people with physical disorders to perform actions, tasks, and activities" (Oxford Dictionaries Online).

#### Empowerment Gap in the Development of Rehabilitation Products

Diane Lee P.T., the creator of The COM-PRESSOR pelvic stability belt, reported that her goal for the COM-PRESSOR belt was solely to meet the specific functional goal of providing additional stability to the pelvis. She reported that client involvement only occurred during *Clinical Testing* to validate the device's effectiveness. The end result was the development of a highly functional device that is frequently prescribed by physiotherapists. However, this traditional approach to the development of rehabilitation devices overlooks the opportunity to design a positive user experience that can facilitate a better connection between the rehabilitation device and the user. Through a positive user experience and making a personal connection with a rehabilitation device there is a possibility for a device to empower its user as found in Section 1.1. In my clinical experience, clients often reported their displeasure with one or more design features of rehabilitation devices that deterred them from using the device as prescribed by their therapist or doctor. Common design problems reported by clients include the following: overheating, uncomfortable materials, difficult to put on, insufficient support, or visually unappealing. Involving clients during the development of the rehabilitation devices helps

identify elements related to negative user experiences that may lead to non-compliance and delay the rehabilitation process.

### Empowerment Gap in the Prescription of Rehabilitation Products

In physiotherapy there are three stages for the purchase of a rehabilitation product: a prescription for a specific item is written by the therapist or doctor; the prescribed item is purchased; there is partial or complete reimbursement from a third party payer (various medical insurers). It is ironic that clients are not included in the decision-making process for a device that they may wear for several hours at a time, for several weeks, or even years. This exclusion of clients throughout the process also contradicts the empowerment model found in the clinical practice of physiotherapy.

As a physiotherapist, I have written prescriptions for clients identifying the purchase of specific rehabilitation devices, such as the COM-PRESSOR belt, because of unique functional features. I have also contacted third party payers, such as Met Life and Green Shield medical insurers, to verify that a client will be reimbursed for the purchase of the device. When the prescription is taken to a medical supply store, the sales representative will not usually suggest any alternative items if a specific brand and model have been specified. Clients will purchase the specified device and submit the receipt to the health insurer for their reimbursement. Once the client has acquired the device, the physiotherapist prescribes the frequency and duration of use. I believe the empowerment of clients can be restored through design attributes that create a positive user experience, provides the opportunity to personalize the device, or offers more options for clients to choose from.

This thesis study does not attempt to suggest any changes to the current system around the development or prescription of rehabilitation devices but it considers the design of rehabilitation products, with empowering attributes, to offset the disempowerment of clients from this process. I postulate that empowerment through the design of rehabilitation devices will complement the methods employed by physiotherapists and continually promote a sense of empowerment beyond the clinical setting.



Figure 1. Rehabilitation Product Development and Stakeholders. This graphic is based on my experiences as a physiotherapist and illustrates the gap between clients and the other stakeholders in the development and distribution of rehabilitation devices. Image by Laurence Wong. 2.0 THEORY

#### 2.1 Rehabilitation Products and Design

In general, it can be said that the use of a well designed object can bring joy to one's life, whereas poorly designed objects can be frustrating or cause an unpleasant user experience. In the context of an individual with a short-term or long-term disability the differences between these user experiences are magnified with potentially greater impact on the quality of life for clients.

#### The Actor Network Theory

The significant role that design plays in the lives of individuals with physical disabilities is apparent when Bruno Latour's Actor Network Theory (151) is considered with respect to rehabilitation devices. For example, clients with nerve injuries to the neck and arm from a motor vehicle accident may be prescribed the use of a shoulder support. According to Latour, the shoulder support plays a significant role in how clients will behave because it becomes a key prop or an "agent" that clients will have to negotiate or interact with, and the device will ultimately impact their behavior in some way. Without the shoulder support, clients may be hesitant to participate in daily activities or socialize with others due to pain, a loss of function, or being self-conscious of their disability. Despite physically receiving adequate stability from a shoulder support, clients may continue to feel disabled or be over-protective of their arm because of the signals projected by the device's visual design language or materiality. Materials such as thick neoprene or wide elastic bandaging may feel restrictive and confining, so clients may feel compelled not to use the arm, thus placing them at risk for the development of subsequent problems later on. Also, as a 'prop', there is a strong likelihood that a shoulder support's visual design language may also influence clients' confidence while wearing the device. This, of course, depends on the qualities of the design. Many factors may reduce confidence, from the sensation that it isn't supportive to an appearance that suggests disability to the wearer and to the public.

The Actor Network Theory can also be applied to demonstrate how clients may behave and feel differently with the use of an empowering rehabilitation device. If clients wore a shoulder support with empowering design qualities they may feel more confident with the use of their shoulder and they may feel less disabled since they are not constantly being reminded of their injury. An empowering shoulder support may attract positive attention from others, in the form of compliments, thereby promoting self-confidence. From my professional experience as a physiotherapist this shift of perception can help to reduce self-limiting behaviors that can prolong the rehabilitation process.

#### 2.2 From Designing Pleasurable Products to Empowering Rehabilitation Devices

In Patrick Jordan's book, *Designing Pleasurable Objects*, he challenges the traditional utility-based approach of human factors design and looks to a pleasure-based approach to design (11). He states that the pleasure-based approach to design sees users in a holistic manner rather than being focused on the object and its function (11). To establish the value of pleasure in relation to function Jordan refers to Abraham Maslow's *Hierarchy of Needs* theory in creating a similar theory, the *Hierarchy of Consumer Needs* theory. Abraham Maslow's *Hierarchy of Needs* theory (372) is a theory that describes how human behavior is motivated by the desire to fulfill the most fundamental needs before progressing to the fulfillment of higher levels of need (see fig. 2.).



Figure 2. Abraham Maslow's Hierarchy of Needs Theory. Image by Laurence Wong.

In the *Hierarchy of Consumer Needs* consumers look to meet their basic consumer needs before looking to fulfill the higher levels of need (4). In his theory, Jordan identifies three levels of consumer needs (see fig. 3.): *Functionality* (the most basic level); *Usability* (the intermediate level); and *Pleasure* (the highest level of consumer need).

 FUNCTIONALITY
 USABILITY
 PLEASURE

 (Basic Consumer Needs)
 (Highest Level of Consumer Needs)

Figure 3. Patrick Jordan's Hierarchy of Consumer Needs theory. Image by Laurence Wong.

With pleasure being the highest level of consumer need in the *Hierarchy of Consumer Needs* Jordan examines *pleasure* more closely and identifies the following four types of pleasure: physio-pleasure, socio-pleasure, psycho-pleasure and ideo-pleasure (13). The list below defines each type of pleasure:

## Types of Pleasure

- Physio-pleasure: "pleasure derived from sensory organs"
- Socio-pleasure: "enjoyment derived from the relationship with others"
- Psycho-pleasure: "cognitive and emotional pleasure"
- Ideo-pleasure: "pleasure related to personal values" (Jordan 13).

Jordan relates pleasure to enjoyment, gratification and desire, and pleasurable with pleasurable products providing additional emotional and practical benefits (12). In contrast, empowerment is associated with making someone stronger and more confident (Oxford Dictionaries Online) and, in the health professions, the ideology concerned with choice and responsibility, skill development, and clients' quality of life (Aujoulat, d'Hoore, and Deccache 5). Although the purpose and end goal for empowerment through design is very different from the design of pleasurable products, Jordan's holistic approach provides a framework for empowerment in design throughout this thesis study.

## Empowerment and Pleasure

From Jordan's holistic approach to pleasure, this thesis study also identifies four types of empowerment:

- *Physical Empowerment*: empowerment through physical enablement or that provides an empowering experience through the senses.
- Social Empowerment: gaining confidence through positive social interaction.
- Psychological Empowerment: gaining a self-confidence through any means available (may be experience-generated, object-generated or self-generated)
- Ideological Empowerment: empowerment through means of self-expression of personal ideals, beliefs, attitudes

This research study explores objects that reportedly empower the user, in order to identify their design qualities and to determine if the resulting experiences fall within the four types of empowerment listed above. I refer to the pleasure-based approach to design as a model in designing to address each type of empowerment. I also acknowledge pleasure as an empowering attribute; however, I do not assume that a pleasure-based design approach will yield rehabilitation devices that will empower their users, since not enough is known yet about user empowerment through objects and design. As a Master's Thesis, the research performed on user empowerment through objects only begins to address the knowledge gap on the relationship between empowerment and design, as the concept of empowerment in the health professions has yet to be well defined (Aujoulat, d'Hoore, and Deccache 1). The research finding from this thesis study begins to provide an insight into how people experience empowerment through objects.

#### Empowerment and the Hierarchy of Needs

Although Jordan describes designing for the four different types of pleasure in great detail he does not attempt to make any further connections to Maslow's *Hierarchy of Needs* once pleasure has been achieved. On the other hand, in this thesis study Maslow's theory can be viewed an evaluation tool to measure the success of a rehabilitation product's design rather than as motivation for behavior. Although it is beyond the scope of this thesis study, I hypothesize that rehabilitation products designed with attributes to facilitate empowerment can help individuals with disabilities fulfill multiple levels of needs. For example, a well designed shoulder support from the scenario described in Section 2.1 will fulfill: the basic *physiological needs* by providing stability to the shoulder joint; *safety needs* by enabling the user to hold onto a handrail and avoiding a fall on slippery floors; *esteem and aesthetic needs* through a visual appearance or design language that does not reinforce the traditional stigma associated with being physically disabled. According to the Hierarchy of Needs Theory, higher level needs of self actualization and transcendence may be pursued once lower level needs have been fulfilled (Maslow 372).

#### 2.3 Precedent Research

"Fashion is largely concerned with creating and projecting an image: making the wearer look good to others and feel better about themselves. The priority for design for disability has traditionally been to enable, while attracting as little attention as possible. And the approach has been less about projecting a positive image than about trying not to project any image at all."

(Pullin 15)

Several rehabilitation products illustrate the relationship between fashion, visibility and empowerment. I examined conventional shoulder supports to identify common design features for body-worn rehabilitation devices that are routinely prescribed by physiotherapists. Many of these features address the biomechanical needs related to joint injuries. However, they also demonstrate how the current design of many rehabilitation devices may leave users feeling disempowered. On the other hand, prosthetic covers or *"Fairings"* by Bespoke Innovations Inc., and a plethora of eyeglasses have transcended the basic functional requirements of a medical device by providing the opportunity for individuals with disabilities to express themselves through their rehabilitation products. In particular, eyeglasses have been embraced by their users and by others thanks to how the visual design language has elevated the devices beyond the stigma commonly associated with impaired vision (Pullin 17).

#### Shoulder Supports in the Marketplace

A survey of shoulder supports currently found in the marketplace shows there are common design features with other body-worn rehabilitation products such as supports for the wrists, elbows, knees and ankles. The product survey covered websites of medical and rehabilitation suppliers (such as OrthoCanada) and shoulder support manufacturers, since medical supply stores in the Vancouver area (such as The SportMed Shop, MacDonald Prescriptions and Medical Supplies, Lancaster Medical Supplies and Regency Medical Supplies) carry a limited selection of shoulder supports. These retailers generally order a specific shoulder support from their distributor when it has been prescribed by a health care professional. I analyzed the most common shoulder supports to evaluate their effectiveness in stabilizing the shoulder joint, the materials used, the ease of application, and the visual design language. An empathy exercise was used to anticipate user experience from several perspectives including the visual design language, the feel and properties of materials, and the complexity of use.



Figure 4. Research Precedent: a systematic analysis of shoulder supports currently available in the marketplace. Photo by Laurence Wong (images of the shoulder supports reviewed are obscured due to copyright restrictions).

An analysis of conventional shoulder supports was performed to evaluate the following design properties:

## material

- breathability
- comfort
- weight

## effectiveness

- ease of application and removal
- shoulder joint compression
- shoulder joint stabilization during movement
- unloading of the shoulder ligaments
- feasibility for women (i.e. accommodating a bra and breast tissue)

## design

- user experience (enjoyment, pleasure, empowerment)
- semiotics, social messages being conveyed, reinforcement of the shoulder disability, overcompensation, learned helplessness
- self-perception, self-esteem, shame
- social-perceptions, stigma
- colour options



Figure 5. Precedent Research: a detailed analysis of a conventional shoulder support (portions of the above image have been obscured due to copyright restrictions).

The key findings from the market research analysis revealed the most common material used in shoulder supports is neoprene followed by polyester (with tensor support bands). The functional limitations of neoprene are that is thick, heavy and non-breathable. The material properties of shoulder supports constructed of polyester (with tensor support bands) offers a lighter and slightly more breathable device.

The vast majority of current shoulder supports provide compression around the shoulder joint and are held in place by a strap across the chest. However, the orientation of the strap does not replicate natural muscle forces that assist with the unloading of shoulder ligaments. In fact, the orientation of the securing strap across the chest causes the socket of the shoulder blade to angle downward, instead of upwards, where gravity has a greater effect in pulling the ball away from the socket. The OmoTrain Shoulder Support and the Hemi Arm Sling are currently the only shoulder supports that appear to unload the weight of the upper arm without pulling the socket into a downward angle.

The neoprene shoulder supports resemble athletic equipment used for sports such as football or hockey and colour options are very limited. The most common colour for shoulder supports currently in the marketplace is black with white, blue and tan colours also available to as lesser degree. Other shoulder supports made with polyester and wide elastic support bands have an appearance that resembles thick medical bandages. The design aesthetics may cause clients to focus on their disability that may lead to being overprotective of their injury or non-compliance with the prescribed use of the device. For some wearers, a body-worn rehabilitation device, that is visible to the public, may draw unwanted attention to the disability or cause embarrassment. In other words, some users may feel less confident or disempowered, due to the visual language of a rehabilitation device, despite physically having reasonable shoulder support.

## Fairings

Fairings are custom panels that cover the mechanical components of a prosthetic leg (see fig. 6.). Bespoke Fairings have received several awards for their product despite making no contribution to the overall function or performance of the prosthetic limb. The recognition for the award winning design is based on creating a new social perception for prosthetic limbs. In being an Industrial Design Society of America, IDSA, Gold Award Winner in 2011 the association noted, "Bespoke Fairings communicate the users' sense of style and taste, allowing them to connect with the artificial limb in a personal and emotional way" (IDSA Website). Instead of trying to hide the loss of a limb, the fairings invite public attention through the form language and the use of high quality materials such as chrome, wood or carbon fiber. This product provides an excellent example of the contrast between the traditional approach to rehabilitation product design as described above and empowering wearers through design. Traditionally, prosthetic coverings would have been flesh-coloured foam and rubber in an attempt to disguise disability by mimicking a limb. According to Pullin this was usually unsuccessful and may have even drawn more attention to the wearers' disability (15). Davin Stowell of the IDSA states, "this is pure fashion that goes well beyond vanity to be the noblest self-expression for the amputee, evoking only admiration—no pity" (IDSA Website).



Figure 6. Research Precedent: Bespoke Innovations Inc. Fairings for a lower leg prosthesis. The original photo by Bespoke Innovations Inc. has been substituted due to copyright restrictions.

According to Bespoke Innovations' official website their goal is to create a positive experience through their fairings.

"Fairings express confidence, creativity and individuality. Fairings help erase the wall of awkwardness that can disconnect the amputee from the world around. Fairings invite interest, but for all the right reasons. An uncomfortable glance is now an admiring gaze. Our hope is to enable our clients to emotionally connect with their prosthetic limbs, and wear them confidently as a form of personal expression. By creating a unique custom form that presents the individual, Bespoke Innovations hopes to change the way the world thinks of prostheses."

(Bespoke Innovations Inc. Website)

The website also provides quotes from clients such as Chad who reports that his positive experiences include having a conversation piece, providing a perfect fit with his boots and having them replace the need to wear shin guards when he plays soccer (Bespoke Innovations Inc. Website). Another Bespoke client, Deborah, owns several Fairings and makes a selection based on her mood or to complement her attire. "Her Fairings include a set in black lace and chrome, another that suggests fishnet stockings, one appearing as white lace, and still another wrapped with tattooed leather. She now wears skirts at every opportunity to show the world her custom legs" (Bespoke Innovations Inc. Website).

"People finally got it," she said. "Instead of trying to blend in and be like everyone else, now I really go out of my way to show off my leg. I'm coming back more to myself and being creative with my outfits. I try to match the leg to my outfit. With the chrome leg you can do a lot of cool 80's things like matching it to leather jackets with grommets and leather boots with accents. It's taken me all of this time to get my confidence back and to be a whole person again. Not only do the Fairings embody her sense of fashion and taste, they also return to her body a sense of symmetry. Pants hang normally around her new calf, and boots surround calves with the same contours.

"I needed to have shape with my leg, it was very important to me," she said. "I really like my Fairings. I'm glad Bespoke cares so much about us and how we look."

(Bespoke Innovations Inc. Website)

The lesson provided by Bespoke Innovations Inc. is that there is more to the design of a medical device than meeting functional goals. The comments by Fairing wearers describe positive experiences physically, socially, psychologically and ideologically. The types of positive experiences reported by the wearers support the holistic approach in designing rehabilitation products that empower users as described in Section 2.2.

#### Eyeglasses

Eyewear provides a prime example of the overlap between fashion and disability. While for most of the past century there was a great deal of social stigma attached to wearing eyeglasses, this is no longer the case. According to Pullin "the positive image for disability has been achieved without *invisibility*" (Pullin 15). Further, he reports that up to 20% of some brands of glasses are purchased with clear non-prescription lenses for people without a disability. In other words, "for these consumers wearing glasses has become an aspiration rather than a humiliation" (Pullin 17). During the 1960's and 1970's, pink plastic framed glasses were prescribed as an attempt to be invisible but instead, this suggested "a lack of self confidence that can communicate an implied shame … even though corrective laser surgery and contact lenses are now readily available eyeglasses continue to co-exist despite not being invisible" (Pullin 17).



Figure 7. Precedent Research: fashionable eyewear (the original image has been altered due to copyright restrictions).

Pullin outlined seven lessons learned from the transformation of eyeglasses to eyewear that have been adapted to the design of body-worn rehabilitation devices:

# Lesson #1: When referring to glasses, "what others see is more important than what you see yourself" (Pullin 18).

When others take notice of a body-worn rehabilitation device the wearer may experience positive or negative reactions. In the case of a positive reaction the wearer may receive a compliment of notice or a look of admiration. On the other hand, a negative reaction may be uncomfortable questions about the wearer's disability or others avoiding social interaction with the wearer.

Lesson #2: Glasses are <u>worn</u> rather than used. Therefore, the terms <u>eyewear</u> and <u>wearer</u> are more appropriate than <u>user</u> and <u>medical appliance</u> (such that glasses are designed for the wearer rather than for its primary use of vision correction) (Pullin 18).

If the same notions of a *wearer* and *eyewear* are applied to the case study for this thesis, the re-design of a women's shoulder support, it would be redefined as *shoulderwear* and would be as much a fashionable accessory as it is a rehabilitation device. Lesson #3: The frame's function is to hold the lenses but equally important, they are a frame for the eyes, their expressions and the face. Glasses are designed in relation to the most personal part of the body - not in isolation (Pullin 18).

The key element of this lesson is that a body-worn rehabilitation device, similar to glasses, should not be designed in isolation. For example, the design of a wrist splint, shoulder support or knee brace should complement clothing items (including undergarments) fashionably and functionally.

Lesson #4: Because glasses are worn over the most personal part of the body there is a need for variety and choice. A single design may not suit everyone (Pullin 18).

Rehabilitation devices should consider offering a variety of choices, options to personalize devices, custom ordering or offer designs that represent different lifestyles.

Lesson #5: Many fashion labels design and market eyewear alongside spectacle manufacturers. The term eyewear positions glasses more as an item of clothing than as a medical appliance (Pullin 19).

Body-worn rehabilitation devices can be a fashionable accessory because fashion's priority is to make the wearer look good to others and feel better about themselves (Pullin 15).

Lesson #6: Glasses play off clothing, accessories, cosmetics and hairstyles in addition to bone structure. Fashion and trends become relevant for the design of glasses (Pullin 19).

The re-design of any body-worn rehabilitation device should note that it will not be worn in isolation but rather in conjunction with many other forms of fashion. For example, the case study for this thesis, *Shoulderwear*, takes into account that the shoulder support will be worn with women's undergarments and a variety of clothing items based on the wearer's lifestyle. Lesson #7: Wearers look forward to purchasing a new pair of glasses like they do with the purchase of a new outfit, wardrobe or before trying a new hairstyle. New glasses are an opportunity for the wearer to try something different and reinvent themselves a little (Pullin 17).

Body-worn rehabilitation products should generate a similar sense of anticipation for clients during the purchase of the device and when there is an opportunity to wear it.

The evolution of eyeglasses perhaps best exemplifies the value of fashion in design for disability. The successful transition of eyeglasses into fashionable eyewear illustrates how body-worn medical devices can help make the wearer look good to others and feel better about themselves. Increasing self-confidence privately or through positive attention by others in public is one component of empowerment as defined as *"giving (someone) the authority or power to do something: make (someone) stronger and more confident"* (Oxford Dictionaries Online).

Perhaps more importantly, as a physiotherapist, a fashionable rehabilitation device potentially empowers a client whenever it is worn. Since these devices may be worn for several hours each day the sense of empowerment they provide can extend beyond the empowerment gained through physiotherapy.

In summary, the three precedents discussed in this section (conventional shoulder supports, Fairings by Bespoke Innovation Inc., and eyeglasses) lay a foundation for understanding design attributes that promote or diminish the sense of empowerment for clients. I contend that the visual design language (the medical and athletic appearance), material selection (thick neoprene) and difficult usability of common shoulder supports do not contribute to the empowerment of clients. On the other hand, the design language and materials used with eyeglasses and prosthetic leg fairings promotes acceptance, enjoyment, and empowerment. The relationship between empowerment and fashionable eyewear is noteworthy since the definition of empowerment includes providing someone with confidence, and according to Pullin, "the aim of fashion is making the wearer look good to others and feel better about themselves" (15).

## 2.4 Research Probes

To gain insight on how to gather data on the term empowerment as perceived by product users, I developed a research probe that was modeled on elements of research toolkits by Elizabeth Sanders, a pioneer and authority on co-creation activities and design research (19), and design probes by Bill Gaver, a pioneer and authority on research probes (Cultural Probes 22). According to Sanders a probe is primarily a method of generating design inspiration by sending ambiguous stimuli to people and gaining insight from material returned (20). More recently, probes have been used to better understand the experience of others (Sanders 20). A research probe as defined by Bill Gaver is, "collections of evocative tasks meant to elicit inspirational responses from people—not comprehensive information about them, but fragmentary clues about their lives and thoughts" (Cultural Probes and the Value of Uncertainty 53).

I chose a probe was chosen to research empowerment because it is an open-ended technique that places few constraints on the responses of participants. Although the dictionaries provide formal definitions for the term "empowerment", I was interested in how the term is interpreted by product users. The research probe for this thesis study was designed to look for insights and trends related to empowering design attributes with the intention of applying these qualities to the design of body-worn rehabilitations devices.
3.0 METHODOLOGY

#### 3.1 Researching Empowerment for Industrial Design

For the purposes of this thesis study the research probe focused on women and the research findings were applied in the design of Shoulderwear for women. Shoulderwear is a case study that uses the re-design of a women's shoulder support as an example of how body-worn rehabilitation devices can incorporate the research probe findings on the relationship between objects and empowerment.

The purpose of the probe was twofold:

- 1. to acquire validation that objects in daily life can in fact provide women with a sense of empowerment.
- 2. to develop further understanding of what empowerment meant to women on a practical level and on an individual basis.

#### Developing the Research Probe

I considered several research probe activities in the development of the Research Probe Kit. All potential probe activities focused on having each individual provide their understanding of empowerment and finding a method for them to represent their definition in a physical or visual manner. A pilot study was performed with graduate students to gather feedback on proposed research probe activities. The activities under consideration included placing pictures on a grid as an attempt to obtain a visual representation of images that represent empowerment and disempowerment.

Other prototype activities included placing words along a disempowermentempowerment scale and photographing articles of clothing that participants reported as empowering. The word placement activity was an attempt to gain a better understanding of how empowerment was perceived on a personal level. The photography activity aimed to identify the empowering attributes related to fashion.



Figure 8. Research Probe Prototypes: a class exercise to test co-creation activities before being administered to research participants. Photos by Laurence Wong.

## 3.2 The Research Probe Kit

I created a research probe kit from the feedback and refinement of earlier prototypes tested with colleagues in the design studio. The research probe kit was distributed to seven women that accepted an invitation to participate in the study. They represented great diversity in the following categories: age, occupation, ethnicity, education level, family life, activity levels, past medical history and personal style.

#### The Research Probe Participants

*Age* - Three participants were between 20-29, two participants were between 40-49 and two participants were between 50-59.

*Occupation* - the participants represented a high degree of diversity in employment. Occupations included a manager, an accountant, two students, a server, a homemaker and a hair stylist. *Education Level* - the research probe included university graduates of Bachelor and Masters Degrees as well as undergraduate students and graduates from vocational programs.

Activity Levels - all participants of the research probe were generally in good health and with height to weight ratios estimated to be within the normal range. However, there was great variability in the fitness and activity level of the participants that ranged from infrequent physical activity to routine exercise such as golfing, fitness classes, yoga or running.

*Personal Style* - research participants were also invited to participate based on the diversity of their personal style and attitude towards fashion. Some participants were business professionals, others worked with customers or were currently students. Their approach towards fashion varied from traditional to mainstream fashion trends, and was an expression of their individual sense of style. As discussed in the precedent research on eyewear in Section 2.3, any item placed on the body has the potential to be a fashionable item.

Ethnicity - participants were of Asian and European decent.

*Family Life* - The family life of the participants varied: some were single, some were married and some were parents.

*Past Medical History* - research probe participants reported having past or present musculoskeletal injuries to various regions of the body and requiring minor to significant physical rehabilitation. Conditions ranged from tendonitis, sprains and strains to fractures.

#### Research Probe Kit Instructions

From a list of 55 words related to empowerment, participants were asked to identify the 10 words they felt represented their own personal understanding of the term or to write their own definition if they chose to do so. The words were then numbered from 1-10. The next step required participants to find items that they owned or used on a regular basis to represent each of the words they chose. Participants then photographed the items with a disposable camera provided in the research kit. Each participant was asked to further describe how the items photographed provided them with a sense of empowerment. The final step was to place the camera and paperwork into a return envelope and to drop the package off at the nearest mailbox.

All aspects of the research probe were carefully considered in order to create a positive experience while participating in the research probe. The probe activities now required participants to only select 10 words that represent empowerment to them. Participants were then able to select any item they own, wear or use regularly that best represented the words they selected. The physical representation of empowerment was more descriptive since there were no restrictions placed on items selected. To further promote a positive experience, participants were encouraged to perform the research activity with a friend or a family member as a social activity and the kit included chocolate for consumption while performing the probe activities.

#### Research Probe Kit Distribution

In most cases, a meeting was scheduled to review the instructions for the research probe, to complete the consent and model release forms, and to deliver the contents of the kit. Participants were also reminded to write one sentence on the leaflet with the 10 selected words describing how each item they had photographed empowered them. The leaflet and the camera were to be returned together through the mail.



Figure 9. Contents of Research Probe Kits. Photos by Laurence Wong.



Figure 10. The Research Probe Instructions. Image by Laurence Wong.

## 3.3 Research Probe Results

Although the sample size of the research probe was limited to seven participants the findings begin to provide insights into how women perceive empowerment, what objects they find empowering, and the attributes of objects that empower them. The words chosen by the participants are shown below along with the frequency of selection.



Figure 11. Research Probe Results: frequency of words selected by participants to represent empowerment. Image by Laurence Wong.

## Examples of Research Probe Responses

(The names of participants have been changed for the purpose of maintaining anonymity)

"Diana" is an assistant manager, and several items she photographed were related to conveying a professional image to employees in her workplace (see fig 12.). She reported that such items made her feel more confident and she also stated they helped gain respect in the workplace (glasses, briefcase, high heels). She also included recreational items but reported that the sensation of being active through these items was more empowering than the visual appearance (hand weights, and running shoes).



Figure 12. Research Probe Results: "Diana" - research participant #4 (40-49yrs). Photos by Participant #4 and the summarization by Nicole Barrett.

The images and comments provided by "Zoe" also demonstrate the diversity of objects that can be empowering (see fig. 13.). She describes feeling empowered through selfexpression with her eyelash necklace and tiger print dress. She reported being equally empowered by comfortable items, with slippers described as feeling indulgent but an oversized sweater described as being an anti-fashion statement. She also reported feeling empowered by clothing that projected a mature and professional image (blazer) and by items worn to generate a reaction from others in public.



Figure 13. Research Probe Results: "Zoe" - research participant #6 (20-29yrs). Photos by Participant #6 and the summarization by Nicole Barrett.

## Methods of Analysis

The results of the research probe were analyzed in several ways and included the following:

- 1. Word Frequency: The number of times a word was selected as a descriptor of empowerment.
- 2. The Type of Empowerment: Items seemed to fall into one or more of the four categories of empowerment as described by Jordan in Section 2.2:
  - (i) social empowerment,
  - (ii) physical empowerment,
  - (iii) psychological empowerment
  - (iv) ideological empowerment
- 3. Other Noteworthy Trends: General trends among the empowering items photographed.

## Trends

Word Frequency: Words most commonly selected from the list supplied in the probe. Several trends were identified from the information collected through the research. Particular words representing empowerment resonated with the participants such as *happy* and *confident* (selected by 6 of the 7 participants) followed by *energized* (chosen by 5 of the 7 participants). A list was created with all the words selected by the participants, along with the frequency with which they were chosen, a deeper analysis was performed for each word through cross referencing with the corresponding item photographed and their comments on how the item was empowering. Trends observed from the research probe results are described in greater detail in the next sections.

Type of Empowerment: The comments provided by the research probe participants describe empowerment from object occurring in specific that include the following: attracting positive attention; feeling enabled; feeling secure or comfortable; promoting an

empowering experience; or an object is used as a form of self-expression. These empowering experiences are consistent with the four empowerment categories described in Section 2.2: (i) *social empowerment,* (ii) *physical empowerment,* (iii) *psychological empowerment* and (iv) *ideological empowerment.* 

# (i) Social Empowerment: "attracting attention"

The next step of analysis was to identify if the empowerment occurred privately or invited attention from others in publicly (social empowerment). A large portion of the items documented were reported to provide an additional sense of empowerment when others reacted to the object being used or worn (see fig. 14.). Examples of positive attention from others include respect, admiration, shock or general attention. Items providing social empowerment included clothing, makeup, tattoos, jewelry and other fashionable accessories. It was reported by one participant, Diana, that her high heeled shoes were empowering because of the compliments she received from men and women.



Figure 14. Research Probe Results: the comments accompanying these items indicated they were worn or used to encourage a positive reaction or attention from others (i.e. respect, admiration or shock). Photo by Laurence Wong.

#### (iia) Physical Empowerment: "feeling enabled"

Items fulfilling a functional role reportedly empowered participants by physically enabling them to perform tasks or activities; however, they also reported experiencing psychological empowerment from the same items and they stated *feeling* more professional, energized, motivated, or confident through the use functional items. For example, the participant, Jess, reported her dance shoes were empowering because they were motivating (*psychological empowerment*) and they functionally allow her to dance (*physical empowerment*). Physical empowerment also occurred through non-functional items and appears to be more related to sensory experiences such as wearing a comfortable sweater or cozy slippers.

#### (iib) Physical Empowerment: "sensory experience"

The sensory experience of empowerment was reported with items such as compression socks, warm beverages, hand weights, slippers and sweaters. Hand weights and compression socks provided users with the physical sensation of strength and energy whereas sweaters and warm beverages provided the physical sensation of comfort. While it can be argued that some of the items in this grouping met functional needs, they fall into a category of sensory artifacts or rituals. Because so many of these sensory artifacts are cited as contributing to empowerment, I infer that comforting sensory qualities are of high importance when designing for empowerment. Items that reportedly created the sensory experience of empowerment are shown in fig. 15.



Figure 15. Research Probe Results: functionally empowering items (left) and empowerment through sensory experiences (right). Photos by Laurence Wong.

(iii) *Psychological Empowerment:* "symbolic of an empowering experience"
Two groups of object were identified as being symbolic of empowerment. The first group of items included items such as bank cards, a weight scale and a baking pan.
The items were reported to *represent* the empowerment they felt from being financially secure, being healthy or feeling accomplished through baking. The other grouping illustrates items that reportedly provided empowerment through the objects' *visual appearance* such as colour, shape or visual style. For example, the colour red appeared in several objects that were described as being active and energized.



Figure 16. Research Probe Results: items symbolizing empowering experiences. Photo by Laurence Wong.

## iv) Ideological Empowerment: "self-expression"

I relate the use of objects as method of self-expression to *ideological empowerment* since the object is representing the participant's personal qualities, attitudes, beliefs or ideology. A common trend amongst the participants of the probe was that being able to expression themselves or make a statement against social pressures is an empowering experience. Tattoos, unique clothing items and the selection of vibrant colours were photographed to represent the participant's individuality (see fig. 17.).



Figure 17. Research Probe Results: empowerment through self-expression. Photo by Laurence Wong.

## Other Noteworthy Trends:

Several similar items were reported to be empowering and were grouped into the following sets of images. For example, eyeglasses were photographed by 3 of the 7 participants; however, one participant said they were worn "to appear more intelligent to others in the workplace" whereas another participant said they empowered her because "without my sight I felt powerless." Although similar items can be grouped together, they often represented different experiences related to empowerment for different people. Therefore, empowerment from an object isn't based solely on the object but also involves the meaning and experiences associated with the object as well.





The final method of analysis was to study the physical qualities of all the items photographed for a particular word to determine how the design features and appearance may contribute to empowerment. Once the formal analysis of the word descriptors, photographs and comments for each participant was completed, additional inferences were made to interpret the findings in a more meaningful way so they can be extrapolated and applied to my thesis' case study, Shoulderwear, the re-design of a women's shoulder support.

4.0 ANALYSIS

The following summary of findings and guidelines was derived from the results of the research probe on empowerment through objects. Although the application of the research findings will be limited due to the small sample size, notable trends were observed and summarized in the sections below.

#### 4.1 Summary of Key Findings

#### Trends

Consistent with the holistic approach in empowerment described in Section 2.2, the comments submitted by participants reported empowering experiences that fall within the four types of empowerment but are described as self-expression, sensory experiences, empowering experiences, attracting attention from others and effective functionality. These descriptors of empowerment are comparable to ideological empowerment, physical empowerment, social empowerment and psychological empowerment. A detailed summary of these key trends is provided in the following sections.

i. Items allowing the opportunity for *self-expression* was the most common form of empowerment documented in the probe. From the 71 photographs and comments submitted by the participants, 37 items were reported to be used to express their personality in some manner. For example, items with bright colours were photographed on many occasions where the object was used to describe empowerment but not in the same manner for everyone. Helen has bright coloured hair and bracelets that represents her personal style. Shauna's tattoo is another example of feeling empowered through some form of self-expression.

*Design guideline*: when looking to generate empowerment for women through design the object should consider creating a user experience or having a visual appearance that can represent some aspect of the user's ideology: their personality, attitudes, beliefs, or lifestyle. ii. Empowerment was often related to tactile and other *sensory qualities*. From sensory experiences participants reported feeling comfortable, strong, energized and confident.
 For example, the participant Zoe reported feeling confident when she wore her favorite pair of jeans because she felt so relaxed and comfortable in them.

*Design guideline*: the selection of material should aim to stimulate users' senses in an empowering manner. I consider empowerment through sensory experiences as a form of *physical empowerment*.

iii. Twenty four items representing *empowering experiences* were photographed but the objects themselves had little value to the participants. For example, Shauna photographed a baking tray because it represented an empowering activity (baking) that resulted in a sense of accomplishment.

*Design guideline*: designing a positive user experience may lead to empowering experiences or *psychological empowerment*.

iv. Eighteen items photographed by participants were reportedly chosen because they increased self-confidence by *attracting the attention of others*. For example, three participants reported feeling more confident when they wore their favorite jewelry items but they gained additional confidence when they received compliments from others.

*Design guideline*: designing a rehabilitation device that attracts positive attention from others is empowering because it reinforces self-confidence. I relate empowerment through the attention of others as *social empowerment*.

v. Fulfilling *functional* requirements is the foundation for any rehabilitation device, but empowerment was reported by participants when items performed their functional tasks exceptionally well. Helen described feeling empowered through the use of her compression socks because they were so effective in assisting the circulation around her feet and ankles. *Design guideline*: in order for rehabilitation devices to empower users they must perform their function effectively and reliably. I relate effective functionality of a rehabilitation device as a form of *physical empowerment*.

## 4.2 Key Points

- Empowerment can occur through objects.
- There were common verbal descriptors that research probe participants related to empowerment with the five most consistent terms being confident, happy, energized, active and unique.
- There were also common objects photographed by participants to represent some form of empowerment. The most frequent items were articles of clothing, footwear, fitness gear, and jewelry.
- Design attributes that were reported to empower research probe participants were more related to sensory and personal experiences than the object's form or function.
- Ways in which objects can facilitate the sense of empowerment include the following: positive user experiences; enabling the user; generating positive attention in public; and allowing the user to express her personality.

#### 4.3 Insights for Empowering Women Through Design

i.The design should allow the opportunity for *self-expression*: *ideological empowerment*.ii.The design should include *sensory qualities* that women have identified as empowering: *physical empowerment*.

- iii. The design should represent *experiences* that women relate to empowerment: *psychological empowerment*.
- iv. The design should have design qualities that invite *positive attention* from others to provide additional confidence: *social empowerment*.

v.The design should fulfill its *functional* requirements effectively and reliably: *physical empowerment*.

The insights gained from the research probe yielded design guidelines that provide a platform for this thesis' case study, the re-design of a women's shoulder support with empowering design attributes to create *Shoulderwear*.

# 5.0 SHOULDERWEAR: A CASE STUDY

#### 5.1 Design Brief

This case study looks at the redesign of a shoulder support for women as it transitions from a design process that is rooted in expected design activities, such as design research, biomimetic study, and extensive prototyping, and then evolves to Shoulderwear as the empowerment principles are developed and applied to the project.

I chose the re-design of a shoulder support for women as a case study to investigate how research findings and insight can be applied to a body-worn rehabilitation product. The problem space for conventional shoulder supports is that they tend to reinforce the fact that the wearer has a physical disability due to the heavy visual language and use of medical grade materials. The reinforcement of a disability, whether it is a short or long term, is problematic within the rehabilitation process since prolonged compensation or overprotection of the shoulder can lead to a sense of "learned disability". The anxiety over further injury, pain or perceived disability can lead to further disuse of the arm, delaying the return of shoulder strength and mobility. Further, learned disability of the shoulder can result in subsequent conditions such as frozen shoulder syndrome (adhesive capsulitis) where scar tissue develops and physically restricts the shoulder joint until it is broken down by a physiotherapist and a rigorous exercise regime. In older age groups lack of use may contribute to an accelerated loss of bone density of the shoulder blade and arm, making them more susceptible to fractures. This is an opportunity to design shoulder support that encourages users to perform appropriate activities with their shoulder, and in parallel, to explore the potential of design for empowerment.

Women over the age of 18 were chosen as the target user group because market research identifies that most current shoulder supports do not take into account women's breast tissue, undergarments, or the anthropometric differences between men and women. There is also uncertainty over whether the appearance of current shoulder supports and their resemblance to athletic equipment from contact sports, like hockey and football, is consistent with the empowering design features preferred by most women.

#### 5.2 Biomimetics Research

"Biomimetics is the study of the structure and function of biological systems as models for the design and engineering of materials and machines" (Oxford Dictionaries Online).

"Biomimetic design uses biological phenomena as inspiration for solutions to engineering problems" (Chiu and Shu 45).

I performed an extensive review of the shoulder anatomy and biomechanics to identify all the key structures of the shoulder joint and the role each plays in securing the ball against the socket at rest and during movement. The anatomical structures that I reviewed included the bones, cartilage, ligaments, muscles and nerves. Research included reviewing anatomy textbooks and sketches that analyzed each layer from the deepest at the bone level to the muscles closest to the surface, as seen in the images below. I also reviewed the biomechanics of the shoulder, neck and upper arm (see fig. 19.) and I documented the muscle forces around the shoulder in an image of a torso with arrows drawn to show the direction of pull by each muscle (see fig. 20.).



Figure 19. Biomimetics Research: sketches of superficial and deep muscles of the shoulder. Photos and images by Laurence Wong.



Figure 20. Biomimetics Research: image of posterior shoulder muscles and their stabilizing forces. Image by Laurence Wong.

Other studio research related to anatomy included sketching on a model to identify the location of the muscles underneath the skin and applying athletic tape that replicates the stability provided by muscles (as seen in the following set of images). Finally, I performed a review of the most common medical conditions associated with shoulder instability with physiotherapy textbooks and notes from post graduate courses.



Figure 21. Biomimetics Research: shoulder muscles drawn on the skin surface of a model. Photo by Laurence Wong.



# The Stability Taping Experiment

Figure 22. Biomimetics Research: taping technique replicating muscle stability. Photos by Laurence Wong.

# APPLICATION OF FINDINGS

The review of anatomy, biomechanics and shoulder pathologies were all considered and integrated into the re-design of a shoulder support for women. The culmination of findings led to my conclusion that a wearable shoulder support should attempt to replicate the key muscle forces that stabilize the ball against the socket and help to properly position the shoulder blade. Conventional shoulder supports contribute to the downward rotation of the shoulder blade and the shoulder socket. In this position gravity will pull the ball away from the socket whereas the upward rotation of the shoulder blade and the socket uses gravity to pull the ball into the socket for better joint stability.

The findings from research on anatomy, biomechanics and shoulder pathologies has led to a design with biomimetic components that will replicate natural muscle stability forces. The final specification calls for support bands integrated into the design to aid unloading arm weight and to stabilize the ball against the socket during rest or with basic shoulder movements. The support bands are oriented in a similar fashion as the biceps, triceps, deltoids and rotator cuff muscle groups of the shoulder.



Figure 23. Biomimetic Research: progressing from a skin surface drawing to mock-ups of the stability system. Photos by Laurence Wong.

# 5.3 Exploring Empowerment in the Studio

## **RESEARCH ACTIVITIES**

Studio research into a fashion-driven design language was conducted concurrently with the research probe, and consisted of 2D sketching, 3D sketching, mock-ups and user testing of prototypes to gather information for the design development.



Figure 24. Designing Shoulderwear: this was the initial concept looking to replicate muscles within a shoulder support. Image by Laurence Wong.



Figure 25. Designing Shoulderwear: experimenting further with counter balancing and looking at asymmetrical design with a softer form and moving away from literal biomimetic design interpretations. Photos by Laurence Wong.



#### INDIVIDUAL DESIGN COMPONENTS

Figure 26. Designing Shoulderwear: a break down of each component and the key features that will be designed to facilitate empowerment as my final prototype. Photos by Laurence Wong.



Figure 27. Designing Shoulderwear: early 3D sketches or mockups illustrating how the support bands can be situated externally on a garment. The bands represent the orientation of key shoulder muscles. While the development at this stage is very pragmatic, these mockups indicate the design intent to make the structure visible. Photos by Laurence Wong.



Figure 28. Designing Shoulderwear: further design sketches looking at a shoulder support design that incorporates both arms and has a more universal application for posture correction, high performance sporting apparel or as a fashion accessory. Photos by Laurence Wong.



Figure 29. Designing Shoulderwear: further exploration into minimal use of materials while maintaining key stability components with variations in detailing. These designs were considered unsuccessful for the demographic that was portrayed, but they led to the evolution of several design concepts that were fruitful. Renderings by Laurence Wong (portions of the images above have been modified due to copyright restrictions).



Figure 30. Designing Shoulderwear: sketches of fun and provocative designs that took into account how the shoulder support would be worn under a bra. Inspiration for these sketches came from tattoo images and themes. Renderings by Laurence Wong (portions of the image above have been modified due to copyright restrictions).



Figure 31. Designing Shoulderwear: dance and yoga inspired concepts concealing support bands externally but is a design feature integrated into the lining. Photos by Laurence Wong.
## 5.4 The Developed Prototype

From Shoulder Support to Shoulderwear is a case study of how empowerment principles can impact the design of a rehabilitation device for women with shoulder instability. Findings from the research probe provide support that common empowering design experiences include social, physical, psychological and ideological elements. Although in physiotherapy the physical empowerment, through functionally enabling a client, is the first priority, the subsequent forms of empowerment have a significant role in enhancing clients' quality of life overall. In developing Shoulderwear that meets these descriptors of empowerment, extensive iterations were explored to find the form or fashion driven design language that suggests the shoulder support will be comfortable yet strong, unique yet professional and sophisticated and will provide confidence which can free wearers from being self-conscious about their appearance and from fear of insufficient shoulder support. The rendering of the shoulder support is a sample design concept consisting of many elements that will be incorporated into the Thesis Project's final prototype. Equal emphasis will be placed on *user experience* which encompasses comfort, support, fashion language and usability to address the empowering design attributes identified from the research probe. In the final prototype of Shoulderwear the fabric material will likely be similar to high quality performance garments currently used in high performance cycling, yoga and other athletic garments to provide support and comfort (utilizing the lightness, breathability and durability of Lycra while possibly including a cotton or bamboo blend for improved comfort). The selection of material will look to create a positive sensory experience in promoting *physical empowerment*. A biomimetic support band system that replicates natural muscle forces will provide better positioning of the shoulder blade and stabilization of the shoulder joint. The improved functionality through biomimetic design will be another form of *physical empowerment*. To provide an opportunity for selfexpression, *ideological empowerment*, a fashion driven design language will be integrated into the design of Shoulderwear along with a selection of styles to choose from. Creating an overall positive user experience will promote psychological empowerment where the user may feel empowered because of the reliability, comfort, positive attention, support, representation of their personality or the combination of all these experiences.



Figure 32. Designing Shoulderwear: a preliminary rendering of a developed prototype. Rendering by Laurence Wong (portions of the image above have been modified due to copyright restrictions).

6.0 CONCLUDING THOUGHTS

## 6.1 Implication for Designers of Rehabilitation Products

Based on my experiences as a physiotherapist, facilitating empowerment in clients through design would make an important contribution to their overall health and wellness. The several levels of needs identified by Abraham Maslow (from safety to esteem, acceptance and belonging) can be addressed through design so that rehabilitation products aid people in meeting these needs. The expansion in the understanding of pleasure offered by Jordan led to the consideration of four categories of empowerment: *physical empowerment, social empowerment, psychological empowerment* and *ideological empowerment*. The professional practice of physiotherapy attempts to empower clients physically and psychologically. However, all four categories of empowerment may be addressed through the inclusion of empowering design qualities into rehabilitation products. For example, Shoulderwear will be physically enabling, reassure wearers of its support through its biomimetic design (*psychological empowerment*), invite positive attention in the public realm (social empowerment), and allow the wearer to express her personal style (*ideological empowerment*).

With the affirmation from research probe findings that objects possess the potential to empower their users, the design goals for rehabilitation products can include design qualities that facilitate empowerment. It is imperative that designers involve the client (or user) in the design process to ensure that empowering design qualities are identified for different user groups.

## 6.2 Implications for the Rehabilitation Process and Medical System

Designing rehabilitation products that facilitate the sense of empowerment may improve the rehabilitation outcomes of clients. Empowering design features increase the likelihood that clients will comply with rehabilitation exercises or use their assistive devices (such as splints and braces) consistently. Designing a better user experience may help prevent the prolonging of the client's recovery that often occurs due to avoiding the rehabilitation devices or equipment due to embarrassment, discomfort, or a tedious user experience. When rehabilitation products are prescribed to improve the safety, this increased compliance can help prevent further injury. When design contributes to the prevention of further injury, or aids in achieving the shortest rehabilitation time, the health care system benefits greatly in terms of reduced medical costs covered by the government and allows more time for health care professionals to attend to clients.

## 6.3 Implications for Persons with a Physical Disability

The greatest impact of designing to facilitate empowerment is that the client's quality of life can be improved through the use of their rehabilitation product. The goals of health care professionals working with individuals with long term or permanent disabilities, such as stroke or spinal cord injuries, is to provide the highest quality of life possible for the client. Physical therapists do so by maximizing the client's physical abilities and prescribing assistive devices or rehabilitation products, and through practices that encourage empowerment. Since manufacturers of rehabilitation products tend to focus on the engineering features, the role of design is often overlooked. Countering this with an understanding of the importance of empowerment could increase the role of designers in this process, with a resulting increase in the quality of rehabilitation products and the quality of life for clients.

Good design can reduce the unwanted attention or stigma around the client's disability while also drawing the client's own attention away from his/her disability through empowering design qualities. The end result can be a facilitation of the acceptance of a disability by the client or even having the client embrace the disability as a part of his/her identity and proudly displaying their disability with an empowering rehabilitation product.

## 6.4 Questions for Further Research

This research clarifies the important role of empowerment in rehabilitation products, and makes the case for further research into how products can empower clients. Most significantly, a more detailed research probe should be conducted with a larger study group to substantiate the findings of the research done for this thesis. In addition, several questions could be addressed in further research.

- Does the interpretation of empowerment differ between men and women?
- Does the interpretation of empowerment differ between cultures?
- Will the inclusion of empowering design attributes into a rehabilitation device generate the sense of empowerment in the wearer?
- How can empowerment from a rehabilitation device be measured?
- Can design attributes that empower clients be applied to other rehabilitation devices?

## 6.5 Conclusion

In conclusion, the thesis study identified that objects have the capacity to empower users through specific design attributes. The application of these attributes was explored through a case study to create Shoulderwear for women, a fashionable and empowering rehabilitation device to stabilize the shoulder joint.

The results of the Empowerment Research Probe supports the notion that a sense of empowerment can occur from certain objects I explored. The analysis of these results provided a deeper understanding of how empowerment was gained through experiences with the items participants deemed special. The insights from the analysis of the probe were then used to clarify design goals for the Shoulderwear case study.

This thesis demonstrates that feeling empowered is important to wearers of rehabilitation products, and that empowerment principles can be successfully applied to design artifacts. Further, it offers specific insights that can lead to well designed rehabilitation products and a greater appreciation for design in the empowerment of users with physical disabilities.

## WORKS CITED AND CONSULTED

About Dieter Rams. Vitsoe. 1 November 2011. Web. 3 November 2011.

- Almquist, Julka and Lupton, Julia. "Affording Meaning: Design Oriented Research From the Humanities and Social Sciences." *Design Issues* 26.1 (2010): 3-14. Print.
- Appadurai, Arjun. "Commodities and the Politics of Value." *Interpreting Objects and Collections*. Ed. Susan M. Pearce. London: Routledge, 1994. 76–91. Print.
- Aujoulat, Isabelle, et al. "Patient Empowerment in Theory and Practice: Polysemy or Cacophany?" *Patient and Education Counseling*. In Print (2006): 1-8. Web. 1 Feb. 2013.
- Ash, Juliet. "Tarting Up Men: Menswear and Gender Dynamics" A View From the Interior: Feminism, Women and Design. London: The Women's Press Ltd., 1989. 29-38. Print.
- *Bespoke-Fairing*. Industrial Designers Society of America, 2011. Web. 1 November 2011.

Bespoke Innovations Inc. Bespoke Innovations Inc., 2011. Web. 1 Dec 2011.

Bohannon, Richard W. and Andrews, A. Williams. "Shoulder Subluxation and Pain in Stroke Patients." *American Journal of Occupational Therapy* 44.6 (1990): 507-9. Print.

Brown, Bill. "Thing Theory." Critical Inquiry 28.1 (2001): 1-22. Print.

Buchanan, Richard. "Wicked Problems in Design Thinking." *Design Issues*. 8.2 (1992): 5-21. Print.

Buchanan, Richard. "Rhetoric Humanism and Design." *Discovering Design*. Chicago: University of Chicago Press (1995): 23-66. Print.

Chiu, Ivey and Shu, L.H. "Biomimetic Design Through Natural Language Analysis to Facilitate Cross-Domain Information Retrieval." *Artificial Intelligence for Engineering Design, Analysis and Manufacturing* 21 (2007): 45–59. Print.

- Coleman, Roger et al. *Design for Inclusivity*. Hampshire: Gower Publishing Ltd., 2007. Print.
- College of Physiotherapists of Ontario. "Guide to the Standard for Establishing and Maintaining Therapeutic Relationships." *College of Physiotherapists of Ontario*. 2005. Print.
- Collins, Hillary. Creative Research The Theory And Practice of Research For The Creative Industries. Singapore: AVA Book Publishing SA, 2010. Print.

Com-Pressor Belt. D G Lee Physical Therapist Corp., 2013. Web. 2 Feb. 2013.

Cross, Nigel. Designerly Ways of Knowing. London: Springer-Verlag, 2006. Print.

Cross, Nigel. *Design Thinking: Understanding How Designer's Think and Work*. Oxford: Berg Publishers, 2011. Print.

Csikszentmihalyi, Mihaly. "Design and Order in Everyday Life." *Design Issues* 8.1 (1991): 26-34. Print

Dajpratham, Piyapat et al. "Efficacy of Shoulder Slings in Shoulder Subluxation of Stroke Patients." *Journal of the Medical Association of Thailand* 89.12 (2006): 2050-2055. Print.

- De Certeau, Michel. "The Practice of Everyday Life." *Spatial Stories*. Berkley: University of California Press, 1984. Print.
- Dilnot, Clive. "Ethics in Design: 10 Questions." *Design Studies: A Reader*. Oxford: Berg Publishing, 2009. Print.

Flawless Motion. Flawless Motion Ltd., 2013. Web. 5 Jan. 2013.

Gaver, Bill et al. "Cultural Probes." Interactions 6.1 (1999): 21-29. Print.

- Gaver, Bill et al. "Cultural Probes and the Value of Uncertainty." *Interactions* 6.5 (2004): 53-56. Print.
- Gay, Hannah. "Clock Synchrony: Time Distribution and Electrical Time-Keeping in Britain 1880–1925." *Past & Present*. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2003. Print

GivMohr Sling. GivMohr Corporation, 2005-2013. Web. 12 Sept. 2012.

- Green, A.J. et al. "An observational Study of Physiotherapists' Use of Cognitive-Behavioural Principles in the Management of Patients With Back Pain and Neck Pain" *Physiotherapy* 94.4 (2008): 306-13. Print.
- Hebdige, Dick. "(i)From Culture to Hegemony; (ii) Subculture: the Unnatural Break", *Media and Cultural Studies Keyworks*. Boston: Wiley-Blackwell, 2012. Print.

Helvetica. Dir. Gary Hustwit. Plexifilms, 2007. Film.

Hemi Arm Sling. Ortho-Worldwide, 2012. Web. 10 Apr. 2012.

- Heylighen, Ann, Humberto Cavallin, and Matteo Bianchin. "Design in Mind." Design Issues 25.1 (2009): 94-105. Print.
- Highmore, Ben. "Figuring the Everyday", Everyday Life and Cultural Theory: An Introduction, London: Routledge, 2002. Print.
- Highmore, Ben. "Familiar Things", Ordinary Lives: Studies in the Everyday, London: Routledge, 2011. Print.
- Johansson K, Salanterä S, and Katajisto J. "Empowering orthopaedic patients through preadmission education: results from a clinical study." *Patient Education Counsel* 66.1 (2007): 84-91. Print.
- Jordan, Patrick W. *Designing Pleasurable Products*. Philadelphia: Taylor and Francis, 2000. Print.
- Journal of the American Medical Association. "Stroke Incidence In USA Down Over Past 50 Years." *Medical News Today*, 2007. Web. 25 February 2012.
- Latour, Bruno. "'Where are the Missing Masses: The Sociology of a Few Mundane Artifacts", Shaping Technology/Building Society: Studies in Sociotechnical Change, Cambridge: MIT Press, 1992. 151-180. Print.
- Lewalski, Zdislaw M. Product Esthetics. Carson City: Design & Development Engineering Press, 1988. Print.
- Lululemon. Lululemon Athletica, 2012. Web. 3 Mar. 2012.
- Magee, David J. Orthopedic Physical Assessment. 3rd ed. Philadelphia: WB Saunders Company, 1997. Print.

- Maslow, Abraham. "A Theory of Human Motivation." *Psychological Review* 50 (1943), 370-396. Print.
- Mullins, Aimee. "Aimee Mullins on Running." TED Conferences LLC, January 2009. 10 October 2011. Video.
- Mullins, Aimee. "Aimee Mullins and Her 12 Pairs of Legs." *TED Conferences LLC*, 2009. Web. 10 October 2011.
- Mizrahi, Isaac. "Isaac Mizrahi on Fashion and Creativity." *TED Conferences LLC,* 2008. Web. 7 November 2011.
- Netter, Frank. Atlas of Human Anatomy. 4th ed., Philidelphia,: Saunders, 2006. Print.
- Norman, Donald A. *The Design of Everyday Things*. New York: Doubleday Publishing, 1988. Print.
- Norman, Donald A. *The Design of Future Things*. New York: Basic Books, 2007. Print.
- Objectified. Dir. Gary Hustwit. Swiss Dots, 2009. Film.
- OmoTrain. Bauerfeind Canada, 2013. Web. 12 Jan. 2013.
- OrthoCanada. OrthoCanada, 1998-2013. Web. 23 Jan. 2012.
- O'Sullivan, Susan B. and Schmidt, Thomas J. *Physical Rehabilitation*. 5th ed., Philidelphia: F A Davis Company, 2006. Print.

Oxford Dictionaries Online. Oxford University Press, 2013. Web. 10 Jan. 2013.

- Paci, Matteo et al., "Glenohumeral Subluxation in hemiplegia: An Overview." Journal of Rehabilitation Research and Development 42.4 (2005): 557-568. Print.
- Pellino T, et al. 'Increasing Self-Efficacy Through Empowerment: Preoperative Education for Orthopaedic Patients." *Orthopedic Nursing* 17.4 (1998): 48-51, 54-9. Print.
- Petroski, Henry, "Success and Failure in Design." *Design Studies: A Reader*. Oxford: Berg 2009. Print.
- Pheasent, Stephen and Haslegrave, Christine M. Bodyspace- Anthropometry, Ergonomics and Design of Work. 3rd ed, Bristol: CRC Press 2005. Print.
- Press, Mike and Cooper, Rachel. *The Design Experience*. Burlington: Ashgate Publishing Co., 2003. Print.

Pullin, Graham. Design Meets Disability. Cambridge: The MIT Press, 2009. Print.

Rams, Dieter. "The Culture Show: Craft and Product Design." BBC TWO, 2009. Web. 10 Oct. 2012

Rashid, Karim. Evolution. New York: Universe Publishing, 2004. Print.

Rashid, Karim. Karim Rashid Inc., 2011. Web. 15 Oct. 2011.

Red Dot Award: Product Design. Red Dot GmbH & Co., 2011. Web. 20 Nov 2011.

Russell, Dale. Colour in Industrial Design. London: The Design Council, 1991. Print.

Saunders, Elizabeth B. et al. Convivial Toolbox. Amsterdam: BIS Publishers, 2012. Print.

Sketches of Frank Gehry. Dir. Sydney Pollack. American Masters, 2005. Film.

Smith, Marquad and Morra, Joanne. *The Prosthetic Impulse*. Cambridge: The MIT Press, 2006. Print.

"Stroke Statistic: US Statistics" The Internet Stroke Center, 2012. Web. 25 Feb. 2012.

- Suethanapornkul, Sumalee et al. "Post Stroke Shoulder Subluxation and Shoulder Pain: A Cohort Multicenter Study." *Journal of the Medical Association of Thailand* 91.12 (2008): 1885-1892. Print.
- Tonkinwise, Cameron. "Knowing by Being-There Making." *Studies in Material Thinking* 1.2 (2008): 1-14. Print.
- Turchi, Peter. "A Wide Landscape of Snows." *Maps of the Imagination: The Writer As Cartographer.* San Antonio: Trinity University Press, 2004. Print.
- Visocky O'Grady, Jenn and Visocky O'Grady, Ken. *A Designer's Research Manual*. Beverly: Rockport Publishers Inc., 2009. Print.
- Wilkund, Michael E. and Wilcox, Stephen B. *Designing Usability into Medical Products*. Bristol: CRC Press 2005. Print.

Zaha Hadid Architects. Zaha Hadid Architects Studio 2011. Web. 15 October 2011.

- Zeferino, Sara Ivey and Aycock, Dawn M. "Poststroke Shoulder Pain: Inevitable or Preventable?" *Rehabilitation Nursing* 35.4 (2010): 147-151. Print.
- Zorowitz, Richard D. et al. "Shoulder Pain and Subluxation After Stroke: Correlation or Coincidence ?" *American Journal of Occupational Therapy* 50.3 (1996): 194-201. Print.

## **APPENDIX A: Letter of Invitation & Consent**



1399 Johnston Street, Vancouver, BC, Canada V6H 3R9

## Office of Research & Industry Liaison EMILY CARR UNIVERSITY RESEARCH ETHICS BOARD (ECU-REB)

### Invitation / Consent Form

Date:

Project Title: Biomimetic Design in a Shoulder Support

Principal Student Investigator: Laurence Wong, BSc.PT, MAA (candidate)

Emily Carr University of Art and Design (604) 889-5733, lwong2844@ecuad.ca

Emily Carr University of Art and Design

(604) 844-3800, lsp@ecuad.ca

Other Researchers:

Louise St. Pierre Faculty Supervisor Faculty of Industrial Design

#### INVITATION

You are invited to participate in a research study. The purpose of this study is to identify the desirable design aesthetics of wearers that can be applied to a design of a shoulder support that replicates the natural stabilizing forces of muscles.

#### WHAT'S INVOLVED

As a participant, you will be asked to identify 10 words you identify most with the term *empowerment*. Then a you will be instructed to photograph an object that best represents each word you selected. Finally, written comments are encouraged to describe how each item empowers you. Participation will take approximately 45 minutes.

#### POTENTIAL BENEFITS AND RISKS

The possible benefits for the participant is the knowledge that they will be contributing to the design and rehabilitation communities. The participant may also acquire a better understanding of empowerment through design. The risks associated with participation is expected to be similar to getting dressed and light office work. Therefore, the risk is no greater than what is encountered in daily activities.

#### CONFIDENTIALITY

Personal identifiable features collected during the course of the research (e.g., names, initials, addresses, birth dates, organizational names and titles will be not be used unless consent is given with a Model Release Form. Faces and other recognizable characteristics will be blocked out or blurred unless consent is received with a signed Model Release Form.



1399 Johnston Street, Vancouver, BC, Canada V6H 3R9

### Office of Research & Industry Liaison EMILY CARR UNIVERSITY RESEARCH ETHICS BOARD (ECU-REB)

All written records, video/audio tapes, and questionnaires will be stored in a locked storage container and kept in a secure building at Emily Carr University. At the conclusion of the research project, the confidential data collected during this research, including your contact information, will be securely stored at Emily Carr University for 5 years, after which time it will be destroyed in a secure manner. Access to this data will be restricted to Laurence Wong (Principle Investigator) and the Faculty Supervisor.

#### VOLUNTARY PARTICIPATION

Participation in this study is voluntary. If you wish, you may decline to answer any questions or participate in any component of the study. Further, you may decide to withdraw from this study at any time, or to request withdrawal of your data. You may do so without any penalty or loss of benefits to which you are entitled.

#### PUBLICATION OF RESULTS

Results of this study may be published in reports, professional and scholarly journals, students thesis, and/ or presentations to conferences. This research may result in a product that is available in both academic and commercial contexts. In any publication, data will be presented in aggregate forms. Quotations from interviews or surveys will not be attributed to you without your permission. Images of you will not be published without your permission.

Feedback about this study will be available from the Principal Student Investigator (Laurence Wong) via email or by telephone as listed at <u>wong2844@ecuad.ca</u> or (604) 889-5733. Feedback will be available at the completion of the research project in May 2013. At that time you will also be invited to the project's Thesis defence and exhibition. Furthermore, a 1-2 page project summary document will also be sent upon completion of the project.

#### CONTACT INFORMATION AND ETHICS CLEARANCE

If you have any questions about this study or require further information, please contact the Principal Student Investigator (Laurence Wong) or the Faculty Supervisor (Loiuse St. Pierre) using the contact information provided above. This study has been reviewed and received ethics clearance through the Research Ethics Board at the Emily Carr University of Art and Design [ECU-REB File# 2012041302 approved November 12th, 2012]. If you have any comments or concerns, please contact REB Assistant, Lois Klassen at <a href="mailto:ethics@ecuad.ca">ethics@ecuad.ca</a>



1399 Johnston Street, Vancouver, BC, Canada V6H 3R9

## Office of Research & Industry Liaison EMILY CARR UNIVERSITY RESEARCH ETHICS BOARD (ECU-REB)

CONSENT FORM

I agree to participate in this study described above. I have made this decision based on the information I have read in the Information-Consent Letter. I have had the opportunity to receive any additional details I wanted about the study and understand that I may ask questions in the future. I understand that I may withdraw this consent at any time.

Name:

Signature: \_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_Date: \_\_\_\_

Please sign both copies and keep one for your own personal record. Thank you for your assistance in this project.

## **APPENDIX B: Digital Image and Audio Release Agreement**



1399 Johnston Street, Vancouver, BC, Canada V6H 3R9

## Office of Research & Industry Liaison EMILY CARR UNIVERSITY RESEARCH ETHICS BOARD (ECU-REB)

Photo/Digital Image/Video/DVR/Audio/Digital Audio Recording RELEASE AGREEMENT

Date:

i.

Project Title: Empowerment & Biomimetic Design in a Shoulder Support

Principal Student Investigator: Laurence Wong, BSc.PT, MAA (candidate)

Emily Carr University of Art and Design (604) 889-5733, <u>wong2844@ecuad.ca</u>

ECU-REB File# 2012041302

Emily Carr University of Art and Design (604) 844-3800, Isp@ecuad.ca

Other Researchers:

Faculty Supervisor

Faculty of Industrial Design

Loiuse St. Pierre

<u>PROJECT DESCRIPTION</u> The purpose of the **Empowerment & Biomimetic Design in a Shoulder Support** research study is to identify the desirable design aesthetics of wearers and apply them in a shoulder support that replicates the natural stabilizing forces of muscles while promoting a sense of confidence or empowerment.

<u>CONTACT INFORMATION AND ETHICS CLEARANCE</u> If you have any questions about this study or require further information, please contact Principal Student Investigator (Laurence Wong) or the Faculty Supervisor (Louise St. Pierre) using the contact information provided above. This study has been reviewed and received ethics clearance through the Research Ethics Board at the Emily Carr University of Art and Design [ECU-REB File# 2012041302 approved November 12th, 2012]. If you have any comments or concerns, please contact REB Assistant, Lois Klassen at ethics@ecuad.ca.



1399 Johnston Street, Vancouver, BC, Canada V6H 3R9

### Office of Research & Industry Liaison EMILY CARR UNIVERSITY RESEARCH ETHICS BOARD (ECU-REB)

I will indemnify and hold the student, and the University, and its employees safe and harmless against any legal prosecution or suit arising from or prompted by the use of all or any portion of the material in which I am quoted or appear.

I am signing this release freely and voluntarily and in executing this release do not rely on any inducements, promises or representations made by said student or Emily Carrel University of Art and Design.

Name:	Date:	<u> </u>
Signature:		<del></del>
Witness Name:	Date:	- <u> </u>
Signature:		

Please sign both copies and keep one for your own personal record. Thank you for your assistance in this project.

## APPENDIX C: Lisica iPad Application and Website Pages (www.lisica.co.nf)





Lisica Shoulderwear uses fabrics made of recycled synthetic fibres and bamboo in its garments wherever possible.





back



learn more at

Shoulder joint stability is achieved by integrating multiple direction specific stability bands. These stability bands replicate natural muscle forces holding the ball (head of the humerus bone) against the socket (the scapula's glenoid fossa and labrum).

**Biomimetic Research** 



back

# Lightweight & Breathable

Lisica Shoulderwear uses a combination of natural and technical fabrics to minimize material bulkiness and to provide maximum breathability.



back

# Wardrobe Integration

Lisica Shoulderwear provides a variety of style options and colours to allow for easy integration into the wearer's daily work or recreational attire. The Lisica Agilité is designed for the athletic lifestyle whereas the Lisica Renarde is designed to compliment work and casual wear.



Renderings by Laurence Wong (portions of the images above have been modified due to copyright restrictions).

#### back

# Empowering

Lisica Shoulderwear is designed to foster an empowering user experience by providing a product that feels comfortable and supportive, stabizes the shoulder joint, represents different lifestyles; and compliments fashion. Relating the term 'empowerment' to design communicates to healthcare professionals the valuable role design can play in enhancing a client's overall quality of life.

"empowerment in the health professions is the incorporation of an ideology concerned with choice and responsibility, skill development, and clients' quality of life." —AUJOULAT, ET AL. (2006)

**OVERVIEW** 



# Rehabilitation

lisica

### **Muscle Strains:**

Having several multidirectional support bands in Lisica Shoulderwear provides active assisted shoulder support. Muscles are still able to regain the strength during the healing process while receiving partial assistance from the stability bands.

# Ligament sprains & shoulder hypermobility:

**APPLICATION** 

**FEATURES** 

Multidirectional support bands in Lisica Shoulderwear provides support to injured or stretched ligaments around the shoulder joint in holding the ball against the socket . Facilitating the the stability of the ball and socket helps to reduce stress on healing ligaments after a sprain or dislocation.

### Post-stroke & nerve injuries

TEAM

RESEARCH

Lisica Shoulderwear is designed to aid the unloading of the upper arm through counterbalancing with the opposite arm weight by distributing the forces across the upper back and collar bones (clavicles). Reducing the tension on injured nerves helps them heal in the shortest time possible.





Renderings by Laurence Wong (portions of the images above have been modified due to copyright restrictions).



The images shown above have been modified due to copyright restrictions.



The images shown above have been modified due to copyright restrictions.

back

# **Design Research**

Design research was performed through literature review and interviews with experts in the field of rehabilitation, fashion industry, textiles and fabrics industry, and in industrial design. A co-creation was also performed to gain insight the design of objects in relation to personal empowerment. The insights gained from the research probe results were applied the design of Lisica Shoulderwear.



 $\bigcirc$ 

Ŧ

How did the cocreators describe empowerment? The cocreators were asked to describe empowerment with a link to objects.



## Spectrum of Research

A visual guide to the convergence of research towards the final product.





Extensive research was performed on the medical circumstances surrounding . The devices studied in detail and identified several design opportunities related to materiality, function, design language, and user experience.



Depending on the type of activities being measured, shoulder injuries can account for a significant portion.



# Shoulder Issues have other origins

Depending on the type of activities being measured, shoulder injuries can account for a varied portion.



The design of the lisica shoulder wear replicates rotator cuff muscle forces to compensate for hemiplgic shoulder pain and partial thickness rotator cuff tears, which are highly prevalent among the elderly population.

back

# **Biomimetic Research:**

The replication of natural muscle forces involved several methods of research that included a detailed review of anatomy, biomechanics, multiple design iterations (sketching, mock-ups, prototypes), and user testing before being integrated into the Lisica Shoulderwear.



Photos by Laurence Wong, Nicole Barrett and Johannes Schut.

## **APPENDIX D: Lisica Shoulderwear Variations and Design Features**





Thesis Project Addendum Laurence Wong, MAA 0046215



# applications for lisica shoulderwear

Photos and renderings by Laurence Wong (portions of the images above have been modified due to copyright restrictions).

### injury rehabilitation



Lisica Shoulderwear provides a lightweight, breathable, and stylish alternative to traditional shoulder supports by utilizing selective fabrics and textiles to ensure optimum comfort, fit and function.

The Lisica Shoulderwear support system helps place the shoulder joint in proper alignment during arm movements through the replication of key rotator cuff muscles. The rehabilitation of shoulder injuries is facilitated through an "active assist" system where recovering muscles remain active while being partially supported.

Lisica Shoulderwear has been designed for prolonged use for chronic or as a fashionable accessory to preventing injuries and avoiding re-injury.

### aerobic performance



Lisica Shoulderwear's provides sensory biofeedback to key postural and rotator cuff muscles in facilitating the the expansion of the rib cage for improved air intake during aerobic activities.

Lisica Shoulderwear's partial unloading of arm weight provides additional benefits to endurance athletic performance by reducing the oxygen uptake and muscle fatigue of the neck, shoulder and upper back muscles.

Lisica Shoulderwear for the active lifestyle utilizes breathable, lightweight technical fabrics and the 3/4 sleeve and shrug design minimizes heat retention while allowing it to be easily integrated into any attire worn while exercising.

### postural support



Lisica Shoulderwear's dynamic support band system "actively assists" weak and injured muscles of the neck, shoulder and upper back while in the standing and in the seated position.

Lisica Shoulderwear provides sensory biofeedback to key postural muscles that helps to prevent muscle pain and general fatigue by stimulating the activation of key postural muscles in maintaining optimal alignment of the spine.

The body's silhouette is naturally enhanced through improved posture in the seated and standing positions.

# applications for lisica shoulderwear



# lisica variations for an active lifestyle

Photos and renderings by Laurence Wong (some of the images shown above have been modified due to copyright restrictions).



lisica variations for a **contemporary** personal style



lisica variations for an **expressive** personal style

Photos and renderings by Laurence Wong (some of the images shown above have been modified due to copyright restrictions).



### fabrics

Lisica Shoulderwear utilizes the breath-ability and stretch qualities of bamboo fabric blends for comfort and fit. Whereas the restricted stretch qualities of hemp fabrics are utilized to support arm weight and to sustain elastic tension within the stability bands replicating the key muscle forces of the shoulder and neck.

### fit and alignment

The orientation of the rigid hemp fabric to the stretch bamboo fabric provides a simple method for proper alignment of Lisica Shoulderwear. The combination of the rigid and stretch fabrics creates a supportive yet form fitting garment that can be worn externally or as an undergarment.

#### fastening system

Lisica Shoulderwear fastens with an oversized button to reduce the need for fine hand dexterity and provides a large surface area for force distribution in the counterbalancing of arm weight between the left and right sides. The oversized bamboo button also provides a design detail that further highlights the use of sustainable materials in this garment.

# design details of the **standard lisica**



### fabrics

Lisica Shoulderwear utilizes breathable, lightweight fabrics for comfort and fit. Additional non-stretch fabrics are applied to support arm weight and to sustain elastic tension within the stability bands replicating the key muscle forces of the shoulder and neck. The use of technical fabrics helps to wick away perspiration during physical activity.

#### fit and comfort

Lisica Shoulderwear for the athletic lifestyle utilizes 4-way stretch technical fabrics to provide a secure, comfortable, form-fitting garment that can be worn during any physical activity. An additional perforated liner is included to promote greater air circulation and facilitate perspiration evaporation during exercise.

#### fastening system

Lisica Shoulderwear for the active lifestyle fastens with micro-zippers located along rear aspect of the left and right arm segments. This design feature allows arm forces to be transferred seemlessly across both sides of the body while maintaining a secure fit during physical activity. The concealed micro-zippers also create a streamline appearance.

# design details of the active lisica

Photos by Laurence Wong.